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November 19, 2018

[bookmark: _GoBack]
The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the International Association of Fire Fighters (IAFF), Local 2595 (Paramedics, Emergency Medical Services - Department of Public Health) memorandum of agreement (MOA) regarding Grievance Settlement Agreement and Release of Claims Regarding Joint Labor Management Insurance Committee (JLMIC) 2017-2018 Plan Benefit Changes for the period of January 1, 2017, through December 31, 2020, which will enable King County to continue to provide health benefits to King County paramedics and paramedic supervisors.  This agreement covers approximately 80 employees in the Department of Public Health, Emergency Management Services.

This settlement agreement arose from a grievance filed by IAFF, Local 2595 representing King County paramedics concerning health benefit plan changes that occurred in 2017 and 2018 per the JLMIC.  The paramedics grieved whether the County could change specific health benefits per the 2017-2018 JLMIC MOA (e.g., elimination of early retiree medical subsidy, change in definition of domestic partner, increased emergency room copay) and apply those benefit plan changes to the paramedics unit without individually bargaining each change with the union.

To resolve the grievance, the settlement provides the following agreed upon terms.  First, the 2017 general wage increase provided to paramedics will be increased from 1.99% to 2.25% in 2017 to create consistency between the wage increase received by the King County Coalition of Unions.  Second, the agreement provides a mutual understanding that the 2017-2018 JLMIC MOA provides the health benefit terms available to paramedics between January 1, 2017, and December 31, 2018, and additionally retroactively reinstates the early retiree subsidy that was eliminated by the County on January 1, 2017.  Retroactive reinstatement of the early retiree subsidy effective January 1, 2017, will result in financial reimbursement to a retired paramedic that incurred additional financial costs due to the subsidy being eliminated as provided in 2(b) of the agreement.  Third, the paramedics have agreed to sign onto the 2019-2020 JLMIC MOA, which provides terms for health benefits through 2020 within the JLMIC terms and risk pool rather than creating a separate health plan for the paramedics only.  Fourth, the union has agreed to withdraw the grievance related to changes in health benefits that occurred in 2017 and 2018.

The settlement is aligned with the King County Strategic Plan by providing cost effective and equitable health benefits to paramedics and maintains family wage jobs.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

If you have questions, please contact Megan Pedersen, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-263-2898.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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